BELHELVIE COMMUNITY TRUST (BCT)

MINUTES OF MEETING
Date: Monday, 24 March 2014
Venue: Whitehorse Inn, Balmedie


	1.0
	WELCOME: 

	
	Audrey welcomed everyone to the meeting. 

	2.0
	ATTENDANCE SHEET: 

	
	The BCT Attendance Sheet was circulated and signed by all attendees.

Attendees:

Audrey Jeffries (Chair); Allan Jeffrey (Vice Chair); Rosie Nicol (Secretary); Janice Lyon (Treasurer); 

Bill Murray; Rev Andy Cowie; Cllr. Paul Johnston; Anne Christie, Ian Nicol (Minute Taker)


	3.0
	APOLOGIES:

	
	Elaine Holt; Sophie Humphries; Elaine Brown; Morag Wright; Judith Hendry; Alasdair Forbes; Fiona Clark; Jess Petrie; Jackie Murray

Rosie advised the meeting that Maureen Watt, who had volunteered to be Minute Secretary, and Linda Anderson, who had volunteered to look into funding issues, were unable to continue. Ian agreed to take notes for the minutes in the interim. Rosie thanked Janice for writing up the Minutes from the last meeting.


	4.0
	MINUTES OF MEETING 27 FEBRUARY 2014

	
	Accepted as an accurate minute with no changes.


	5.0
	MATTERS ARISING FROM LAST MEETING

	
	Matters arising:

· Information is still requested from Belhelvie Church for including in the Background Information Notes. 
·  In response to the comment from Annette Holland that she had not received a copy of minutes etc Rosie had checked and there seems to be a problem with some of Aberdeenshire Council's emails. Several had been bounced back (Paul Johnston will contact Council IT)


	6.0
	ORGANISATIONAL ISSUES: 

	
	Audrey gave a summary of the advice given by Rory Dutton of the Development Trusts Association Scotland on the issues in respect of the present structure and the circumstances in which it would be advisable for the Trust to amend the structure in future. These were -

· That Belhelvie Community Trust (BCT) has been established as an unincorporated entity similar to the thousands of unincorporated entities working across the country.

· That the Trust will need to appoint a Management Committee with a suggested maximum size of 10 people, including office holders. They will be responsible for the decision making on behalf of the Trust.
· Everyone living in the Belhelvie Parish would be entitled to become Ordinary Members of the Trust. Groups representing the various projects within Belhelvie, and individuals living in Belhelvie Parish, would be entitled to register to become Ordinary Members. At the Trust’s Annual General Meeting the Ordinary Members will each have one vote to elect the Management Committee, including the office holders. Individuals living outwith the Belhelvie Parish who wish to support the Trust would be entitled to register as Associate Members, meaning they would not have any voting rights. The majority of unincorporated entities do not have any form of membership fees, but all those who wish to be Members (both Ordinary and Associate) should “sign up” using a standard Membership Form. 

· That Ordinary and Associate Members will have no liability for risks. It is the Management Committee members who will carry the liability for any decisions or actions made by the Trust. Risk needed to be assessed on the basis of how probable it is to occur, and the severity of the risk. BCT would not be directly running any projects, but had been established initially as an “umbrella group” to facilitate and enable existing projects, and assist in the development of new ones to plug any gaps in current provision. The probability of an event occurring that could lead to individuals on the Management Committee being held liable would therefore be extremely low. Nevertheless, it was considered good practice for the Trust to take out appropriate insurance for the Management Committee members. It is expected that the cost of this will be low to reflect the very low risk involved. (ACTION: to look into options for insurance for the Management Committee). 

· Recognising the desire to keep the BCT inclusive and accessible to all interested parties, it was agreed that meetings of the Management Committee should be open to all.
·  It was noted that whenever the Trust is helping to develop a new project the norm will be to ask an existing group to take on the responsibility for the running of the project, or establish a new group to do this. Only if that proves impossible would the Trust consider running any future projects. 
· If in future the BCT takes on significant responsibilities (e.g. directly employing staff, delivering projects directly through the Trust, entering into contracts, or, taking responsibility for properties), it is recommended at that stage the Trust becomes incorporated. Being incorporated does incur additional costs, but reduces the liability, and hence risk, to those deemed to be the decision makers of the Trust. In effect the Management Committee would then change to become the Board of Directors. Such a move for the Trust to become incorporated would not affect the Membership arrangements outlined above.
There might be costs associated with setting up a corporate body – e.g. to produce accounts. OSCR, Office of the Scottish Charity Regulator could advise and help with this. But it is hoped there might be someone local who might carry out such tasks for a nominal or in-kind fee.
Andy raised a point in respect of voting rights, and suggested that it should be made clearer that a person living outside of the Parish but representing an organisation within it would still be afforded voting rights. It was agreed that the constitution would be amended to reflect this.

(ACTION: Rosie to draft appropriate wording for next meeting).

We were given a sample membership form used by an established Trust at Udny 
(ACTION: Rosie to draw up a standard Membership Form for BCT using this as a template). 
Bill attended a workshop on Leader Funding on 5th March. He stated that £6 million would be available for community groups to apply for under LEADER. This might appeal for example to the Tarts & Crafts Cafe. Paul mentioned that 'capacity building' for social enterprise was one of LEADER's principles. 
Andy asked whether there should be a post established within the Trust to take proposals forward. Paul advised the meeting that Highland Community Trust has someone in post to seek funding, and it has been able to secure funding for office accommodation as part of the development project. It was agreed that BCT will make an application to LEADER for funding which could include a proportion relating to Tarts & Crafts.

(ACTION: Rosie to contact Alasdair Cunningham, LEADER Project Office)
 

	7.0
	FUNDING: 

	
	In respect of 'Living Christmas trees', Rosie had spoken to Brian Shand in Leisure Services at Aberdeenshire Council and he would look into the question of providing 5 trees, one for each village in the parish in June, if BCT contacts him at that time. We were reminded that David Watson, the past Chair and now the Secretary of BCC, had offered to supply trees for this purpose and to help in any way possible with this task. 
Bill raised the question of the skatepark which had been an ongoing issue for children for some time. Paul said that there was a plan in Leisure Services for 3 possible sites for a skatepark - one was in the open space between Eigie Crescent and Eigie House; the second was in the open space between Balmedie Primary School and the Tormentil housing area. He was not sure where the third site was. This task is being managed by Annette Holland of Community Learning and Development.  
Rosie gave an update on the application to Aberdeenshire Council for £800 start-up funding. This had been returned for clarification and when this information is available the application will be presented again. We have had Letters of Support for the application from the Christmas Lights Group, Better Balmedie, Belhelvie Church, and Belhelvie Banter. In response to our request for support the BCC Secretary had asked BCT to attend its meeting on 21st April. Sophie Humphries, Community Planning Officer has arranged  a separate meeting between BCT, BCC and Aberdeenshire Council officials to be held on 7 April 2014. All BCT members will be welcome to attend this and an appropriate invitation will be sent to all on the mailing list, when the venue is fixed. 
BCC members had been invited to all BCT meetings to date; they also receive copies of the Minutes. 
Bill informed the meeting that the Leisure Centre Management Committee had been advised by the Aberdeenshire Council representative in attendance at their last Management Committee Meeting, that there may be a conflict of interest if the Leisure Centre Trust were to provide a letter of support for another Trust like BCT. Bill assured the meeting that he would continue to support the work of BCT in particular with advice on funding application.

(Addendum: Following the BCT meeting a letter of support was forwarded by email on behalf of the Balmedie & Potterton Congregational Churches).
Janice asked if Annette Holland had arranged for BCT to be added to the Council’s mailing list of voluntary and community organisations. Rosie had not received confirmation yet.
Paul said that the Coastal Communities Fund might be suitable for BCT to apply to. Time was however tight and it was agreed that BCT was perhaps not at the stage of being able to put in a bid.
Bill reminded the meeting that the Co-op has a Community Fund but it is believed that this had now closed.  Better Balmedie had raised £250 towards a bench to install outside the store on Rowan Drive, but Co-op had not produced match-funding for this. There had been a changeover of regional managers, however and, despite reminders the new one had not responded with the 'go ahead'.


	8.0
	ASSET TRANSFER - LAND FOR SENSORY GARDEN: 

	
	Rosie reminded the meeting that an application had been submitted in early January for Asset Transfer of the piece of land between Balmedie Library and Tarts & Crafts, for a Sensory Garden. There had been a delay in this application being processed due to a change of personnel in the Council. Rosie read the response that had now been received from Mark Mitchell, Community Planning Officer. This was to the effect that the specific land had "been earmarked for a Health Centre and was a prime development opportunity". Whilst asset transfer or a 99 year lease was therefore rejected by Aberdeenshire Council, it was suggested that consideration be given to a short term lease of 2 to 3 years with an annual review. There appeared to be some confusion over the zoning of the land in the current and proposed local development plans and whether they referred to 'Community Uses' or Community and Health Uses'. Paul consulted his laptop files and confirmed that the existing local plan referred to "appropriate community uses". Janice suggested that BCT download an extract of the plan from the council's web site and forward it to the letter writer as evidence of BCT's position.
Clearly a 2 to 3 year lease is not acceptable to BCT if the waste land is to be converted into a sensory garden there must be some guarantee of a longer term future, and the council should therefore be advised a short term lease would not be acceptable. (ACTION: Rosie to send Mark Mitchell a download of the relevant extracts of the Council’s existing Local Plan, and the proposed Local Plan which is currently out for consultation, and seek a meeting to discuss this with the relevant officials in the Council.)

Rosie reminded the meeting that Better Balmedie volunteers, Innes and Anne Christie, had already carried out a tidying up operation around the subject land.



	9.0
	MEETING WITH ABERDEENSHIRE COUNCIL:

	
	A meeting with Belhelvie Community Council, with Elaine Brown and Sophie Humphries of Aberdeenshire Council, and BCT, has been arranged for 7 April 2014. Details of time and venue will be circulated shortly.


	10.0
	REPORTS FROM EXISTING GROUPS

	
	Leisure Centre:
	Bill told the meeting that the new Coffee Shop extension would be completed by 29 April. The soil stored round the back will be regraded and seeded, although some may be used to finish the disturbed areas around the new extension. There will be a power point for the living Christmas tree. An access path for Better Balmedie’s poly tunnel is needed to replace the one that has been removed for the extension. Bill is concerned about the cost for this, but Rosie reminded him that there is a need under health and safety to provide a proper route as one member has already fallen and injured her ankle on the steep and slippery bank and as one member was wheelchair bound. Bill said he would raise this at the next management committee. The next phase of development is planned within the next four years and will be a New Fitness suite. 
The next main event was to be the Summer Fete on 7 June which would be a one off event to replace this year’s Gala which will not now take place due to closure of the school, for construction work. Much of the same activities will be included in the programme. 
It was explained that the Gala organiser Zara Wilke had been told of the school closure, after she had circulated advertising for her event. She had approached the leisure centre and it was agreed that a summer fete focused on community stalls could be held there. 
 Zara had provided an excellent gala event previously and was enthusiastic, innovative, and a good organiser ACTION: Audrey to write to thank Zara and express regret at her resignation, and thanks on behalf of the Community.


	
	First Responders:
	Fiona Clark, Co-ordinator was not present so Audrey explained that the position with the newest volunteers was unclear as not all five have filled in the forms. 

	
	Better Balmedie:
	Allan informed the meeting that a greenhouse had been donated by a local resident, and is to be erected next to the polytunnel. Photographs of the transfer of the frame structure across the polytunnel fence had been put on Facebook. He also said that some pallets donated by the contractors working on the Leisure Centre extension were to be formed into a 'Bug Hotel' for wildlife.


	
	Belhelvie Banter:
	Audrey advised the meeting that at the AGM in November 2014 she planned to give up as editor of the Banter after 4 years in post. She asked if anyone was interested in taking over. The next cover of the publication will feature an advertisement for the Summer Fete. The next deadline for Banter is 2nd May for the June edition.


	
	Neighbourhood Watch:
	Although it had been reported in the last Banter that the Belhelvie Neighbourhood Watch (contact Paul Collier), was up and running with a request that anyone interested in setting up a Neighbourhood Watch in other areas there had been no response. 

	
	Aberdeenshire Litter Initiative (ALI):
	Rosie informed the meeting that she would check with ALI to see if there had been any response from local people to the article in the Banter. There are to be 2 Better Balmedie litter pick events – one with school pupils on 25th April and one open to all on 26th  April

	
	BCC
	Audrey told the meeting that a proposal that a memorial bench be erected at Whitecairns to the memory of Mike Daw, who had served on the community council for many years, had been forwarded to BCC and although she had no written proof she was aware this was being progressed by Whitecairns BCC member Alan Smith. The Banter has agreed to provide a suitable plaque. It is hoped this would be the trigger for an ALI tidy up. There had been discussions previously with ACC re pruning and a general tidy up but the work was still outstanding, but will be followed up when funding becomes available.

	
	Tarts & Crafts Cafe
	No representative from café, but Rosie reported that there had been no response to their asset transfer application to Aberdeenshire Council.
Audrey said that Mary Pryce who trains volunteers in Food Hygiene up to certificate standard, and donates fees to charity is willing to come to the Belhelvie area. Bill thought this might be suitable for Leisure Centre staff as well as Tarts & Crafts. 
(Action: Bill will discuss this with the Leisure Centre manager.)
(Action: Rosie will pass this information on to Tarts and Crafts



	11.0 
	CONSULTATION: 

	
	Paul indicated that he had spoken to Rod Gunson about passing over information he held on the Planning for Real consultation exercise carried out in Potterton and Belhelvie some years ago, when completed this document will be passed to both BCC and BCT. 


	12.0
	SHARING INFORMATION:

	
	Rosie explained how it was proving useful for people to continue to pass suitable information between groups so it could be shared by everyone. Perhaps Facebook would be a suitable medium for this to happen for BCT?  (ACTION: Paul volunteered to set up such a page.)

	13.0
	AOCB:

	
	Rosie read a letter from former councillor Paul Miller. In it he congratulated BCT on the improvements that had been made around Balmedie Village. He explained that he had been formerly instrumental in setting up environmental campaigns throughout the former Grampian Region and was pleased to see this type of action continuing. (ACTION: Rosie to send a suitable reply to Paul thanking him for his comments and pass on the compliment to all concerned)

	14.0
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING

	
	Monday 28th April 7.30pm at White Horse Inn, Balmedie. A new venue will be needed for May meeting as the hotel will be undergoing renovations then.(ACTION: Bill will ask if room at Leisure Centre is available)
	
	
	


